STINCHCOMBE PARISH COUNCIL

 DRAFT MINUTES OF THE MEETING WITH DRFC HELD ON 

WEDNESDAY 20TH MAY 2020 AT 6.30PM

BY VIDEO LINK

Present






Mrs M Shaw (Chair)






Ms T. Chinn (Parish Councillor)






Ms K. Hudson (Parish Councillor)




Mr S. Packer (Parish Councillor) 



Mrs N. Bradley (Clerk)





Mr.S Bilous (DRFC)

Mr. P. Winterbottom (DRFC)

Mrs Shaw opened the meeting by welcoming everyone and thanking Mr Bilous for his responses to the PC's questions regarding DRFC's planning application for change of use (attached)

1)  Apologies
There were no apologies

2) Issues Discussed
a) Ecology

Ms Hudson thanked DRFC for carrying out the survey on dormice but queried whether any similar action was to be taken regarding badgers as recommended in  biodiversity study. Mr Bilous explained that the presence/absence survey was specific to dormice as they are known to be in the area and are protected while badgers are not but are more widespread. DRFC are awaiting advice on the implementation of the survey and Mr Winterbottom believes that it should be possible to mitigate any damage by providing an alternative habitat.

b) Future Ground Improvements
Mr Packer asked if there are any plans for further improvements to the new areas and if so what the timetable might be. There are no plans for further work and DRFC hope none will be necessary though changes to the footpaths and hedgerows may mean some gardening work is necessary. 

Ms Hudson queried whether the sloping area would be suitable for playing rugby and was assured that it would be used mainly for training, especially for the minis, and by the running club though it would not be impossible to play on it.

c) Disabled Accessibility
Ms Chinn was concerned that although the plans include provision of 4' hunting gates on the footpaths, the gap for pedestrian access from The Street is only 3' which could prove difficult for wheelchair users. A wider gap could result in the land being accessed by unauthorised vehicles such as quad bikes and it was agreed that the current gap is likely to be adequate so long as the edges are kept clear of nettles etc. Mr Winterbottom is happy to explore funding streams to enhance safe accesss and to consult with SDC on the possible provision of more hunting gates.

d) Liaison With Neighbours
Mr Bilous has been in touch with the residents of Coombe Gardens and Townsend Barn and will continue to maintain contact. He is also willing to communicate with anyone else who raises any queries.

Mrs Shaw thanked Messrs Bilous and Winterbottom for allaying the PC's concerns and the meeting closed at 7.05pm.  
Questions for Simon Bilous from Stinchcombe Parish Council

14th May 2020

Answers in blue
· Page 1 Para 2 – “with a need to train and occupy the available space daily.” At present the grounds are not used daily just mainly weekends and the occasional evening.  Does this statement pave the way for an expansion of use to daily in the future? In consideration of the residents of Coombe Gardens and properties further down the line this needs some clarification. 
There is currently activity at the club on most days during the year. On weekdays this is typically and almost exclusively in the evenings, and in winter restricted for obvious reasons to the floodlit areas. So this phrase refers to the current situation and sets the context for why we needed to purchase the land – to allow a rotation of footfall in order to share the wear and tear of use across more land and help protect the overused areas (which are the floodlit areas). Because we will not be installing floodlights on the new land, we envisage that it will mostly be used on weekends during the day but may be used during the summer evenings. So this is not about an ‘expansion of use’, but a spreading out of the current use across more space.
· Page 2 Para 1 – “With the area being used for training there would not be a use for floodlights.” Again with consideration to the residents of affected properties, should it also state this non-use of lights will apply to the proposed overflow car park.
We are not asking to install floodlights (which we would have to do if we planned to have them there) and this applies to any such use for car parking too. The overflow parking is envisaged to be used on a small number of occasions (typically some Sundays) when the number of cars spills onto the road despite our best efforts. The clubhouse has limited capacity and the existing car parking is more than capable of accommodating parking for any evening events, so the overflow space will not be needed in the evenings therefore not requiring lights. We presume that the village hall may intend lighting their carpark.
· Page 2 Para 3 – “Dursley Rugby Football Club are currently carrying out a presence and absence survey on the hedges” Could we have more details about the scope of the survey and who is carrying it out.  The PC hopes that this will be done by an independent surveyor.
The ecological survey concluded that there was a possibility of dormice in the vicinity based on their recorded presence on Stinchcombe Hill. The presence and absence survey is to determine if they are present in the hedgerows or not which is why more time is needed. This work is being undertaken by someone associated with the club but who is a fully qualified professional ecological surveyor and who is undertaking the work and producing reports in that professional capacity.
· Page 2 Para 4 Flood Risk Assessment – It further promotes economic growth of popular local sporting facilities alongside the rural community of Stinchcombe” How big do they intend to grow as we have massive issues with cars parked everywhere on weekend matches now?  What are the jobs envisaged to be offered to members of the surrounding community, is this also a nod to future economic growth?
It is not intended to imply any growth – more to acknowledge the role that the club does play alongside other sports in the area. The club recognises occasional issues with parking on a Sunday but believes that the current car park has addressed parking needs for the majority of events. The provision of permissive access to parking for adjoining properties in the front carpark has also reduced the impact of neighbours cars on the village. The membership numbers of the rugby club have remained more or less static over the last 8 years or so, and we do not anticipate any significant change. As explained above this land is intended to help spread the existing activity burden across a wider area resulting in less damage to playing surface and thus less intensive maintenance and repair.
· Page 2 last Para – “The installation of hunting gates......at Points A & C.” What kind of gate will be installed at Point B? If this is not also an easy access hunting gate then the rest of the footpath will not be easily accessible to all abilities. 
It will either be a similar easy access hunting gate, or there will be no gate at all.
· Will all the stiles be eliminated from Rugby Club land? It is not clear what is proposed except for the two locations with hunting gates.
The footpath diversion only affects the footpaths on the newly purchased land, hence there being no mention of the footpaths on our existing land. We will consider what happens elsewhere in due course, and subject to our resources. We recognise the value of installing easy access gates where possible.
· What are the Rugby Club’s further plans for the gateway at the entrance to the rugby field from The Street. Will a stop be installed to stop the galvanised farm gate from swinging across the footpath? Yes 
Will this entrance be marshalled when cars are using the car park? Yes 
PC needs assurance that the old stone stile will not be removed/modified. We are happy to provide that assurance
What are the plans to keep rights of way clear?  We work hard to keep all rights of way clear
Will the 3’ gates be wide enough for disabled access (hunting gates installed on other footpaths are 4’ wide). Could you clarify which gates you are referring to please? Our planning application Design & Access Statement that you refer to specifies that the gates to be installed on the footpath will be 4’ wide, in accordance with the advice we have had from the county council
· Are there planning notice signs on the gates and would it be prudent to make sure that local residents are aware of this application, particularly the residents in The Street and Northfields?
Due to the current Covid situation I was asked by the council to install a notice of the planning application near the entrance to the land, which I did (it is attached to a lamppost next to the gate at the roadside). I have also notified the neighbours adjacent to the new land to the publication of the application and been in correspondence with them on a number of queries. 

As nothing has changed regarding our intentions for the use of the land since we communicated with and offered to engage with the wider community in December 2019 (including the meeting we held at Leaf & Ground), we do not intend to do anything further other than answer any queries people may have.
· Will the Rugby Club be improving the ground in the new practice area, e.g. levelling, drainage works, bringing in or removing topsoil, re-turfing?
The land has already been turned and reseeded. The need for further work will be dictated by how well we find it does drain etc, but our financial resources will also dictate what and when we can undertake any further work such as drainage.

If we are able to move the hedges then we do anticipate some grading work then to be needed in the area of the hedge ditches. 
· Will any work be needed on the emergency parking area? This area will be left as grass, so no.
· How long does the Rugby Club expect this work to take? See above.
· What measures will be taken to minimise any nuisance to neighbours and footpath users?
As explained above we are unsure how much more work will be needed to allow the land to be used safely for sporting use other than the points I have made above, but this will be kept to a minimum and we will as always minimise any noise or other disturbance to our neighbours and footpath users as much as we possibly can.
 
